
October 6, 2014

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, October 6, 2014, at 
7:30 p.m. at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 
17602. The meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by 
the Pledge of Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. Dave 
Buckwalter, Mr. Glenn Eberly, Mr. Corey Meyer and Mr. Ethan Demme. Also present was Mr. 
Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager.

The following persons signed in as being present in the audience:

David Keens, Lafayette Fire Company
Lou Pagano, 1991 Old Philadelphia Pike, representing New Life Church
Benjamin Beiler, 63 Witmer Road
Bradley Geiter, 2325 Rockvale Road
Melvin B. Beiler, 281 Lynwood Road
Ervin Beiler, 281 Lynwood Road
Brad Kiser, 311 Mill Creek Road
Dave Shenk, 2590 Siegrist Road
Sylvia & Kent Terry, 250 Railroad Avenue
Harlow Hoover, 2474 Ellendale Drive
Christian Esh, Siegrist Road
Amos Esh, 2571C Siegrist Road
Joseph Esh, 2314 Stumptown
Andrew Beiler, 380 Beechdale Road
Tim Hoerner, 2642 Old Philadelphia Pike
Paul Fisher, 2623 Old Philadelphia Pike
Ivan Stoltzfus, 150 Maple Avenue
Daniel J. Fisher, 2602 Old Philadelphia Pike
Daniel S. Fisher, 2623 Old Philadelphia Pike
Wilmer Esch, 365 Lynwood Road
Jeff Siegrist, 2528 Siegrist Road
Kendall Shrock, 229 Maple Avenue
Doug Clark, 2584 Old Philadelphia Pike
Larry & Phyllis Miller, 2021 Horseshoe Road
Rich Scarpa & Gail Decker, 347 Enterprise Drive
Curt Stumpf, 2082 Jarvis Road
Ron Nolt, 122 Waterfront Estates Drive
Paul Stahl, 2857 Lincoln Highway East
Allen Miller, 2856 Lincoln Highway East
McElheny, East Lampeter
Gerald & Renate McElheny, 509 Oak Grove Drive
Betty Burkhart, 2637 Old Philadelphia Pike
Donald Boyer, 2455 Willow Glenn Drive
Sam Blank, 568 Gibbons Road
Sam King, 507 Beechdale Road
Amos Beiler, 338 Beechdale Road
Barb Huber, 2423 Creek View Drive



Glen Siegrist, 2516 Siegrist Road
Rich Steudler, representing Vallorbs
Todd Suessmith, representing Vallorbs
Ken Rineer, representing Vallorbs
Omar Fisher
Lonnie Kauffman, Bird In Hand Fire Company
Geoff Lapp
Tim Lapp, 165 Witmer Road
Donald Eisenbarge
Justin Lapp, 2618 Siegrist Road
Christ Lapp, 2618 Siegrist Road
John E. Smucker II, Bird In Hand, PA
Michael & Gwyn Burkholder, 2638 Old Philadelphia Pike
Jack Hess, 3 Resch Lane
Dennis C. Buckwalter, 150 Buckwalter Road
John Sidney, 312 Enterprise Drive
Ephraim Fisher, 119 Eastbrook Road 
Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers

Minutes of the September 8, 2014 Regular Meeting

Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the
September 8, 2014 regular meeting as prepared. 

A motion was made by Mr. Meyer to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve the
minutes as presented. Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and the motion was passed by a vote of 
four in favor and one abstaining (Mr. Buckwalter was not present at the September 8, 2014 
meeting).

Bills:

Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $749,219.96 
were presented for payment. Chairman Blowers discussed some of the larger items included in 
that amount was a payment in the amount of $244,032.88 to PNC Bank for the 2010 ELSA Debt 
Service payment, a payment in the amount of $2,120.70 to Amish Farm & Home for refund of 
overpaid admission taxes from years 2013 and 2014, a payment in the amount of $6,675.90 to 
The Amish Village for refund of overpaid admission taxes from years 2012 and 2013, a payment 
in the amount of $3,000.00 to CV Little League for 2014 budgeted contribution, a payment in the 
amount of $15,000.00 to Fulton Financial for 2014 ELSA administrative account fees, a payment 
in the amount of $35,906.34 to each of the four Townships Volunteer Fire Relief Associations 
for a total amount of $143,625.36, a payment in the amount of $2,500.00 to LEMSA for 2014 
budgeted contribution, and a payment in the amount of $31,566.62 to URS Corporation for 
consulting services for the Route 30 Streetscape Planning Project.

A motion was made by Mr. Eberly and seconded by Mr. Buckwalter to approve the payment of the 
bills as listed in the amount of $749,219.96. The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote.



Recognition of Police Officers – John Bowman

Chief Bowman stated he wanted to recognize three officers. He recognized Sgt. James McElheny 
and Detective Joe Edgell for their work in the Turkey Hill robbery case.  He stated that Sgt. 
McEhleny located a suspicious vehicle behind the Turkey Hill and Detective Edgell was able to 
obtain a confession from the suspects for the local robbery and similar robberies in West 
Hempfield Township. He stated that this exemplifies the outstanding teamwork and 
communication between the patrolman and detective divisions in the department.  Chief 
Bowman thanked Sgt. McElheny and Detective Edgell for the good work and presented them 
with a plaque.

Chief Bowman also recognized Sgt. James Shank for his 20 years of service with the department. 
He stated that Sgt. Shank started with the department in September 1994. Before coming to East 
Lampeter Township, Sgt. Shank served his country in the US Marine Core earning several
commendations.  He started his career with the police department in the patrol division and was 
promoted to Sergeant and currently is in charge of the 4th Platoon.  He also serves as one of the 
department’s field training officers as well as a fire arms instructor.  He has received several 
commendations including January 1995 for work during a double fatality homicide by vehicle 
DUI case and March 1996 for work in a bank burglary. He was recognized in January 2007 by 
the Lancaster County District Attorney’s Office for work in apprehending two suspects in an 
organized burglary ring.  Chief Bowman stated that Sgt. Shank always has the best interest of the 
Township and Police Department when making decisions.  He comes to work without complaint 
and works to the best of his ability. He thanked and congratulated Sgt. Shank for all his hard 
work.

The Board thanked all the officers for their service. Chairman Blowers stated he was thrilled that 
there were so many residents in attendance to witness the recognition of the Township officers.

Old Business:

a. Financial Security Reduction Request – Steven Riehl: 2522 Meadowland Drive

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present.

Mr. Hutchison stated that the engineer has done an inspection of the site and has provided a letter 
recommending a reduction to the escrow balance in the amount of $82,504.00 leaving a 
remaining balance of $20,000.00. The remaining balance is for stormwater management issues 
that are incomplete at this time.

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the Financial Security Reduction Request for Steven 
Riehl: 2522 Meadowland Drive in the amount of $82,504.00 leaving a remaining balance of 
$20,000.00 as recommended by the Township engineer.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it 
was passed by unanimous voice vote.                         

b. Financial Security Release Request – Quality Centers: 2495 Lincoln Highway East

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. No one was present.



Chairman Blowers stated that the Township engineer is recommending the release of the escrow 
balance in the amount of $35,695.95 leaving a balance of $0.00.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the 
engineer stated that all outstanding issues have been completed to the Township’s specifications.

Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the Financial Security Release Request for Quality 
Centers: 2495 Lincoln Highway East in the amount $35,695.95 leaving a balance of $0.00. 
Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

New Business:

a. Request for Waiver of Land Development Planning: New Life Church: 1989 Old 
Philadelphia Pike

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Lou Pagano was present.

Mr. Pagano, executive pastor at New Life Church, stated that they would like to add a canopy to 
the main entrance. They plan to cover 160 sq. ft. of flower bed and in exchange will eliminate a 
180 sq. ft. parking space making a reduction of 20 sq. ft. of impervious surface.  Mr. Hutchison 
stated that Staff has reviewed the plan.

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the Waiver of Land Development Planning: New Life 
Church – 1989 Old Philadelphia Pike subject to the condition of removal of one parking space to 
offset the loss of impervious surface.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote.

Other Business:

a. Property Maintenance Code Ordinance

Chairman Blowers stated that the Board has been discussing implementing a Property 
Maintenance Code in East Lampeter Township for most of the year.  Recommendations were 
provided by the Emergency Services Committee, Mr. Ron Nolt, East Lampeter Township Fire 
Marshal, and Mr. Ethan Demme, Township Supervisor. At their September 8, 2014 meeting, the 
Board asked Staff to prepare an ordinance for the October 6, 2014 meeting, to consider adopting 
a Property Maintenance Code Ordinance for East Lampeter Township on a complaint basis only. 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the ordinance had been advertised as required.  Mr. Blowers stated that 
Mr. Buckwalter was absent from the September 8, 2014 meeting and asked if he had any 
questions or comments. Mr. Buckwalter stated he would reserve comment until hearing from the 
public.

Mr. Paul Fisher, a Township resident, asked the Board to reconsider adopting the ordinance. He 
feels it is a violation of citizen’s 4th amendment rights. He stated that while it is constitutional he 
feels it violates the search and seizure portion of the constitution. He stated he spoke with other 
members of the community and they were not aware that this ordinance was being considered.
Ms. Betty Burkhart, a Township resident, stated she feels it is an invasion of privacy. She stated 
she did not have a chance to review the ordinance.  She agrees the Township needs an ordinance 
but feels the Township should create one that covers what is needed for the Township.



Mr. Curt Stumpf, a Township resident and business owner, expressed concern about not knowing 
enough about the ordinance. He is concerned about retribution issues. He is also concerned if the 
complaint is issued does the inspector look at just that complaint or the whole property. 

Mr. Rob Hess, a Township resident and property owner, expressed concern about not being able 
to review the ordinance.  He expressed concern about the 3rd party inspectors and who is going to 
pay for the inspections and will it affect the tax base. He feels it is happening too quickly without 
looking at costs.

Mr. Paul Stahl, a Township property owner, expressed concern with the enforcement violating 
equal protection based on a complaint driven enforcement. 

Mr. Dan Fisher, a Township resident, commented on Mr. Eberly’s quote in the newspaper that 
every property would probably be in violation under the code.  He stated he doesn’t know how 
the Board can pass a code that basically incriminates the Board.  He feels that the code is not 
necessary to clean up the few issues that the Township has.

Mr. John Smucker, a Township business owner, stated he is alarmed over the extensive, onerous 
detail that gives the Township or inspector the authority to try to make mandatory improvements. 
He asked the Board what the genesis of consideration to adopt the code.  He stated that the 
Township is extremely well maintained except for a few.

Mr. Ethan Demme responded by saying that through conversations with the local fire 
departments, police departments and local businesses and by looking at surrounding 
municipalities, the Board became aware of public health and safety issues in East Lampeter 
Township. He stated that it’s just not a few issues in East Lampeter Township.  He stated that 
Upper Leacock Township has the exact same ordinance.  The Board looked at how other 
municipalities solved the problem and this step was recommended by the Lancaster County 
Planning Commission as a tool to promote safety and public health.  He stated that the code has 
worked in other municipalities.  

Mr. Smucker asked if the Board considered other alternatives.  He is opposed to the ordinance in 
its present form and encourages the Board not to adopt it this evening and to look for other ways 
to promote the public health and safety of Township properties.  

Mr. Tim Hoerner, a Township resident, stated as a firefighter in the Township he understands the 
concerns but pointed out that there is no safe house for a firefighter if it is on fire. He feels that 
financial hardship causes properties to become rundown. He stated that he served on the 
Emergency Services Subcommittee.  He feels the Board is imposing their views on everyone in 
the Township and feels it is a violation of personal property rights.  He asks that the Board 
reconsider their decision to adopt the International Property Maintenance Code. He stated that he 
was never asked for suggestions for a solution to the problems. He feels that the Township 
should ask the people involved for solutions.

Mr. Ron Nolt, a Township resident, stated that he also served on the Emergency Services 
Subcommittee and he understands all the comments.  He stated that the discussion started with 
the hotels and motels in the Township due to several of them being either condemned or shut 
down.  He commented that East Lampeter Township is a more diverse community. He discussed 



issues with some landlords not up keeping properties.  He feels the Township needs a tool to help 
fix the problems on a complaint bases.  People should have a reasonable expectation that they 
will be safe in the Township.  Currently the Township has nothing to handle these issues.  This is 
for the people who won’t but can fix up their properties.  We stated that we need to trust the 
judgment of the Township and that is all about life safety.

Mr. Dan Fisher, a Township resident, asked the Board if they have any idea how many residents 
know what the Board is planning to do. He stated that no one he talked to knew anything about 
this code. He feels residents need to know in advance.

Ms. Betty Burkhart commented that she reviewed the minutes from the September 8, 2014 
meeting that states that other municipalities have a code but not necessarily this one.  She feels 
the Township needs a code but not this one.  She suggested the Township make their own code.

Mr. Hutchison replied that all the municipalities that do have a property maintenance code are 
using the International Property Maintenance Code. 

Mr. Ephraim Stoltzfus, a Township resident, asked if 10 years from now we don’t like what we 
see it will be too late.

Mr. Smucker asked if the Board considered limiting the code to just focus on life safety issues.

Mr. Dennis Buckwalter, a Township resident and business owner, asked if the Board read the 
entire code. He questioned the electrical code and its impact on the Amish.

Mr. Hutchison replied that if there is no electrical on the property there is nothing to inspect.

Mr. John Blowers stated the ordinance in its current form would be adopted on a complaint bases 
only. Then the Board would proceed forward to define how to implement and enforce it with 
input from the public.

Mr. Omar Fisher stated that other Townships have the code but he heard that other Townships 
changed the code to suit their needs. He asked the Board if that was an option to consider or if 
the Board could amend current codes.  He stated the code needs to fit East Lampeter Township.

Mr. Blowers asked Mr. Hutchison if crafting a unique code for East Lampeter Township as 
opposed to adopting a formalized code like the International Property Maintenance Code would 
be possible.

Mr. Hutchison replied that the main advantage to having a standard code is that it is defensible.  
It is a standard created by people in the industry, reviewed regularly and updated every three 
years.  It is a standard that is accepted as a minimum for property maintenance nationwide.  He 
noted that Boards do have an opportunity to make choices to adopt portions of the code but 
mostly it is adopted as a whole.

Mr. Kent Terry, a Township resident and business owner, stated that as a remodeler every 
Township has a remodeling code. He feels the national code should be toned down to suit the 



Township.  He stated that personal property should not be included with the hotels/motels and
commercial properties.  The code needs adjusted to suit everybody.

Mr. Paul Stahl, a Township property owner, stated that the Board has benevolent intent but what 
if future Boards have different views and choose to enforce the full ordinance in a malevolent 
way.  He feels the code needs to be tailored to individual land uses. He stated that it won’t hold 
up in court.

Mr. Larry Miller, a resident of Upper Leacock, commented about targeted enforcement. He 
stated that he read parts of the code. He asked who will receive the complaints. He asked if 
neighbor versus neighbor complaints would be acted upon immediately.  He wanted to know 
who would be enforcing the code.

Mr. Blowers asked Mr. Hutchison to review the process for receiving complaints and enforcing 
the ordinance.

Mr. Hutchison stated that when a complaint comes into the Township office, the information will 
be given to the zoning/building code personnel.  At this time, the Township has yet to select a 
third party vendor to be the inspector for the Township but the vendor will need to be certified in 
the International Property Maintenance Code.  The inspector will be sent out to inspect and 
determine if there is a violation to the ordinance.  Property owners do have the right to refuse 
entry.  In that event, the Township needs to decide if its warranted to proceed to the District 
Magistrate to request an administrative search warrant and if granted then the inspector can go 
on to the property.  

Mr. Miller asked if anybody could make a complaint. Mr. Hutchison stated that as long as the 
property is identified as being in East Lampeter Township the information would be taken. 
Mr. Miller expressed concern about entrepreneurs filing complaints to generate business.

Mr. Justin Lapp, a Township resident, stated he thinks it is an outrage and overstep and that it 
gives the Township a foot onto most properties.  He believes it infringes on human rights and 
doesn’t think it is right. He asked what happens if a property owner can’t correct violations due 
to hardship.

Mr. Ephraim Fisher, a Township resident, stated he has the same question as Justin Lapp. What 
happens if his neighbor complains about his property and he doesn’t have the means to fix it?   
He is opposed to the adoption of the ordinance and feels there are other avenues the Board could 
pursue to take care of the hotel/motel issues.

Mr. Brad Kiser, a Township resident, stated he enters 5-7 houses a day doing service work but he 
is not sure the Township should be involved in how a property is maintained.  He doesn’t see the 
necessity.  He feels it’s the property owner’s prerogative to choose to take care of their property. 
It’s not for the Township to judge.

Mr. Allen Miller, a Township resident, is concerned enforcing the code will allow people to pick 
on other property owners. He is opposed to the ordinance and feels the Board should reconsider.



Mr. Brad Geiter, a Township resident, moved to the Township because it was less expensive to 
live.  He is concerned about the financial burden placed on property owners to correct the 
violation and what are the consequences for not correcting the violation.  

Mr. Richard Steudler, a Township property owner, asked why the Board would consider an 
ordinance where most properties would be in violation. He stated that the Board is representing 
the community and the community, this evening, has spoken clearly that they feel this ordinance 
will not accomplish the Townships original intention.

Mr. Kendall Schrock, a Township resident, stated he works with codes every day and has worked 
with the International Code Council. He wanted the Board to be aware that when Amish people 
build houses they have to wire their house to be in compliance with the code. He stated that the 
code requires a functioning electrical service.  He stated it would be expensive to wire Amish 
houses if the Board enforces the full code.  He stated he read the code and a lot of it has nothing 
to do with life safety.  He encourages the Board to vote opposing the ordinance or remove 
sections that have nothing to do with home safety.  He stated the levels of fines are excessive if 
Township takes a hard stance with this code.

Mr. Joseph Esh, a Township resident, expressed concern about water on the roadway along 
Route 340.

After hearing comments from the public, the Board discussed the adoption of the ordinance.  
Mr. Blowers stated the Board has spent almost a year looking into the issues of property 
maintenance.  He mentioned that the Emergency Services Subcommittee pointed out life safety 
issues and their request for the Township to do something to enforce safety issues that are 
present.  He stated that the information from that subcommittee and Mr. Demme’s research was 
brought before the Board in order to create an ordinance.

Mr. Buckwalter stated that he has read the ordinance. He expressed concern about taking the 
ordinance beyond the hotels and motels. He stated that this process began with life safety issues 
in some of the Township’s hotels and motels.  He is concerned with delaying the issue because it 
will not give staff the tools to address issues that we are currently aware of.  

Mr. Eberly stated the whole situation started with the severe problems the Township is having 
with its hotels and motels along Route 30. The Township needs a tool to enforce the issues at the 
hotels and motels. He asked if there is a code that isn’t as far reaching that wouldn’t affect the 
whole Township but could be used to handle the problems of the hotels and motels.  He stated 
that the hotels and motels need to be safe.  He would like to see an alternative but none have 
been available but the Township needs a way to handle the issues.

Mr. Meyer stated that he agrees with Mr. Buckwalter and Mr. Eberly’s comments of the issue 
starting with hotels and motels.  He stated that the public is not aware of the scope of the issues 
at the hotels and motels.  He feels if the Township could draft an ordinance that can touch on the 
life safety issues for the hotels and motel that would attack the issue. He stated that we are all 
residents and no one wants anything that impacts us but focusing on life safety issues and the 
hotels and motels is a good start.  He appreciates all the feedback from the residents.



Mr. Demme stated that he hears and agrees with the intent and ideally he would like to be able to 
create an ordinance that only takes care of the problem issues. He referred to other Township 
ordinances that have lead to good results. He stated that we have an obligation to do what we can 
to raise the quality of life for all property owners. He stated that by not doing anything about the 
complaints related to life safety issues the worst case scenario would be someone dying but if we 
do something and we receive complaints that are over reaching they can be addressed by 
amending and changing.  He would rather do something that can save someone’s life.  He stated 
that it is the easiest to implement. He commented that we have a track record from neighboring 
municipalities safely and effectively.  He feels that the safest and most effective way to proceed
is to adopt this ordinance on a complaint basis.  He appreciated all the public turnout and 
comments.

Mr. Paul Stahl asked if there was a State law that would help with enforcement.  Mr. Hutchison 
stated that there nothing that exists for hotels and motels just for restaurants.

Mr. Blowers commented that he appreciates the Boards comments. He stated that the intention of 
the Board for the past year has been to find a way to respond to the complaints about life safety 
issues from people staying in the Township’s hotels and motels.  He reviewed some of the 
complaints that the Township has received.  He stated the Board has been seeking ways to 
address the issues with the hotels and motels but it has been difficult to find ways in which to 
enforce them.  He understands the concerns about over reaching into everyone’s home but we 
need to find a way to deal with the issues within the hotels and motels.  He is concerned that the 
Township will see a deterioration of property which means a deterioration of property values 
around those properties which would affect the Township tax base and then the Township would 
be forced to raise property taxes on everyone.  He stated the millions of people each year come 
into the Township to visit and spend money in the Township. The Board needs to do what they 
can to ensure the safety of visitors and to protect the tax base received by visitors to our 
Township.  The Board is not interested in over reaching into private homes.  He feels the Board 
needs to do something and that the community needs to come together and recognize that the 
Township has a problem.  He feels that the International Property Maintenance Code will 
address those problems.  He stated that the Board has to come up with an ordinance, if not his 
ordinance, that will address the problems that will give the Staff tools to address the problems.  
He expressed concern about rushing something into place, but we need to find an ordinance.

Mr. Demme commented that by limiting the types of uses it begins to become unequal. He feels 
it is fairer to keep an equal application.  He feels it would be helpful and would address public 
concerns once the Board adopts a fee schedule, selects an inspection company and inspectors and 
adopts a complaint policy about which types of complaints would trigger an inspection. He 
stated that developing a response to complaint policy would help answer the “what if” questions 
in the ordinance and show how the Township would implement the ordinance.  

Mr. Eberly asked Mr. Demme if he is recommending that the Board get some of the policies in 
place before establishing the ordinance. Mr. Demme stated we advertised the ordinance and 
asked Mr. Hutchison how long the Board has to act on the advertised ordinance. Mr. Hutchison 
stated that they have 60 days and they have other alternatives for example adopting a less 
restrictive ordinance tonight.  Mr. Blowers asked Mr. Hutchison to explain the time frame of the 
ordinance.  Mr. Hutchison stated that it would become effective December 1, 2014. He explained 
between now and that date the Township would have to identify the inspection company and 



inspector.  He stated as drafted the Township does not have a fee schedule because the Township 
does not believe we can charge a fee to go out and inspect on a complaint basis.  The cost would 
be paid by the general fund to fund those inspections and if there are violations and if fines are 
issued they would go into the general fund.  On a complaint base system there isn’t much to 
outline in policy, it’s stated in the ordinance if there is a complaint we go out and investigate the 
complaint and then follow through according to the ordinance.  Mr. Blowers asked about the 
process of implementation and enforcement from December 1, 2014 until a period in 2015. 
Mr. Hutchison stated that it becomes enforceable on December 1, 2014. The Township would 
have to be prepared to enforce the ordinance on that date. The Board discussed having a 
committee that would organize and meet in 2015 that would make recommendations about 
setting up an additional program that would set up a regular inspection process for certain uses in 
the Township.

Mr. Demme commented on how a complaint is registered asking if every complaint should be 
inspected and what time frame would it occur. He feels a written policy is needed.

Mr. Buckwalter asked who be the code official if we adopt the ordinance.  Mr. Hutchison stated 
his opinion it would be a staff member Ms. Tara Hitchens that would oversee and administer the 
program. He stated that the Board would have to take action and approve her.  Mr. Buckwalter 
stated that this position would have great power and he would not want that subcontracted.  

Mr. Tim Hoerner stated that not enough people knew that this ordinance was being considered.  
He feels more people would be against the ordinance.  

Mr. Buckwalter stated that he can’t support adopting the ordinance without some limitations 
such as the issues relating to the life safety applied to lodging establishments. He is concerned 
that it will impact more people then what it is intended to address.

Mr. Eberly questioned if a meeting with the hotel and motel owners was held to receive any 
input.  Mr. Demme stated that we have had four public meetings discussing this ordinance, a 
couple newspaper articles and advertisements of the ordinance. He stated he presented three 
different versions of the ordinance to the Board.  He stated that he was appointed to form a 
committee to hold public hearings on the potential creation of an inspection program for hotels 
and motels and possible rental properties to get feedback from property owners.  

Mr. Eberly asked Mr. Blowers about his comment about moving too fast and we need to allow 
the public more time.  Mr. Blowers stated that is what he meant. He stated that we owe it to the 
public to make sure they are informed.  Mr. Eberly asked if we should give the public more time 
to get the information.  Mr. Blowers asked for further comments from the Board. Mr. Meyer 
commented that the Board needs to take some action but approving the ordinance tonight is not 
the right move. 

Mr. Kent Terry asked if the Township is going to pass an ordinance and then figure out how to 
implement it and take care of it. He suggests bringing it back to next meeting with the plans and 
how to implement it. He stated that it sounds like Obama care, just pass it and we will figure out 
how to make it work later.



Mr. Blowers asked Mr. Hutchison to state how the process would work. Mr. Hutchison stated 
that as written the ordinance would be enforced on a complaint basis and staff would need to 
identify a third party inspector to do the inspections. He stated that the Township has the means 
in house to take the complaints, to record them, to track them and monitor the inspection process. 
He stated that on a complaint basis there isn’t a lot to set up.  Mr. Terry mentioned that people 
need to know how you plan to implement it.

Mr. Paul Stahl asked the Board if they have the power to pass a public accommodations act that 
would conduct ongoing inspections and a separate landlord tenant act that could be complaint 
based.  Mr. Hutchison stated if he is talking about maintenance of those properties that is being 
discussed tonight. He stated that there is a state law that governs the relationship between the 
landlord and tenant not the maintenance of the property.  Mr. Stahl asked if we could draw 
specific ordinances that would be better for all.  Mr. Blowers stated that the Board could consider 
adopting just a portion.  Mr. Stahl stated the Board should deal with the situations that they have 
problems with.

Mr. Demme stated that he would like to see copies of the complaint forms to show the public 
what the process entails.  Mr. Hutchison stated that staff would not be able to identify the third 
party administrator in two weeks but would be able to provide the draft complaint forms.

Mr. Eberly made a motion to table the Property Maintenance Code Ordinance to the next 
meeting on October 21, 2014 to gather additional information and allow public more time to 
review.  Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

b. Discussion re: Complete Streets Resolutions 

Mr. Hutchison stated that the Planning Commission has reviewed this resolution. They had an 
expert from the National Coalition from Complete Streets that attended their last meeting and 
held a discussion. The Planning Commission recommended that the Board consider a resolution 
adopting a complete streets policy.  This item will be on the October 21, 2014 agenda to allow 
the Board time to review.

c. Discussion re: Possible Resolutions for LCATS

Mr. Blowers stated this is for possible resolutions for the Lancaster County Association of 
Township Supervisors annual meeting on November 3, 2014.  Mr. Hutchison stated that he is 
aware of things that have reached the level of being a resolution being adopted at the state level
but is not aware of any issues locally.  Mr. Blowers stated at the spring PSATS meeting an issue 
was raised concerning municipal treasurers or auditors in rural Townships. Mr. Hutchison stated 
that he thinks that was a proposal that state law be changed to allow Township’s the option of 
doing away with the positions of elected auditors and elected tax collectors.  The Board 
discussed the position of auditors and tax collectors and a possible resolution for elimination of 
tax collector and auditor for Township’s above 10,000 populations.

Public Comment:

Mr. Meyer commented on the Route 30 Streetscape Plan that was in the Lancaster Newspaper 
and thanked Lynn Commero for her article. He stated that the plan is on the website. It’s a draft 



plan to look at the highway to make it an economically vibrant corridor that is safe, efficient and 
beautiful for residents and visitors. He stated that the Township had a stakeholder’s meeting on 
September 23, 2014 with an Open House in the evening. He stated the next meeting will be in 
November and that the public is invited to make comments.

Mr. Dave Keens commented that the International Property Maintenance Code is making a 
mountain out of a mole hill. He asked if we needed more public education and that it isn’t a 
witch hunt.

Mr. Curt Stumpf stated he feels that there are other avenues to pursue. He doesn’t like possible 
impact on residents and businesses. He expressed concerns about the complaint system.  

The Board, Mr. Stumpf and Mr. Keens had a discussion on the International Property 
Maintenance Code ordinance and the complaints and the inspections.

Adjournment:

A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Eberly to adjourn the meeting. The 
motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 
held on Tuesday, October 21 beginning at 7:30 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Ralph Hutchison


























































